



# Health Care Industry Consolidation: A Driving Force of the U.S. Health Care Affordability and Quality Crisis

### Introduction

The cost of health care in the U.S. has been rising at an unsustainable rate for far too long. Nearly half of all Americans have had to forgo medical care due to cost,<sup>1</sup> and a third of them have indicated that the cost of medical care interferes with their ability to secure basic needs like food and housing.<sup>2</sup> On a per capita basis, health care spending in the U.S. has increased more than fourfold over the last four decades, from \$2,582 per person in 1970 to \$11,582 per person in 2019 in inflation-adjusted terms.<sup>3</sup> Moreover, this excessive growth in costs is primarily driven by paying higher prices than anywhere else in the world for health care, including prescription drugs, hospital stays, MRIs and CT scans, births, and time in the intensive care unit (ICU).

This high pricing generally does not buy Americans higher quality. Indeed, it is quite the opposite. Financial barriers reduce access to care and hurt our economy. People living in America see the doctor at a small fraction of the rate of people in Western Europe and Japan,<sup>4</sup> and they have more limited access to most medications. This combination of high costs and limited access to care contributes to poor population health outcomes. Although the nation spent an estimated \$3.9 trillion on health care in 2019 alone,<sup>5</sup> Americans suffer from the lowest life expectancy, the highest rates of infant mortality and among the highest rates of maternal mortality compared with other industrialized countries.<sup>6</sup> Despite these startling disparities, the U.S. is spending vastly more than other nations — nearly 20% of its total national gross domestic product.<sup>7</sup>

December 2021 Report

It is time for our nation's health care system to deliver on its obligation to provide high-quality, affordable and cost-effective care to the people of this country.

Simply stated, America's families, workers and employers are paying exorbitant health care prices without getting better care or improving their overall health. **The current system is undermining and disincentivizing affordable, high-quality health care, with nearly three-quarters of Americans in agreement that the U.S. health care system does not provide good value to the people it serves.**8

It is time for our nation's health care system to deliver on its obligation to provide high-quality, affordable and cost-effective care to the people of this country. Consumer organizations, employers, workers, and primary care clinicians stand united in calling for action to rein in growing trends of consolidation and pricing abuses. To be accountable for the health of all people in our nation, systems and resources must be reoriented. Congress and the Biden administration must take bold policy action in 2022 and beyond to address the U.S. health care affordability and quality crisis.

# America's health care affordability crisis

Over the last several decades, families, working people and employers have borne the brunt of rising health care costs due to health care payment and delivery policies that prioritize the business interests of the health care sector at the expense of consumers and patients. Recent polling of voters across the political spectrum shows that nearly 90% of people surveyed want to see policymakers take action to lower health care costs. Further, 87% of large employers across the country say that the cost of providing health benefits over the next 5 to 10 years will become unsustainable if health care costs are not lowered. These increasing costs create ripple effects that impact the ability of working people to earn a living wage. Over the last 40 years, America's workers have experienced stagnant wages largely due to rising health care costs. In other words, today's real wages — or wages after accounting for inflation — are the same as roughly four decades ago.

One of the major drivers of unaffordable health care in the United States is the underlying price of health care services, also known as unit prices.<sup>13</sup> These higher unit prices result in nearly \$240 billion in waste annually to the health care system.<sup>14</sup> In particular, hospital prices have recently attracted increased scrutiny given that hospital care represents the largest share of national health care spending (33%) with an estimated \$1.2 trillion in spending each year.<sup>15</sup> Moreover, the very high prices Americans pay for hospital care raise questions because of the pervasive role of hospital consolidation in eliminating real competition for value and driving up hospital prices.

### **Key trends in health care industry consolidation**

Over the last 20 to 30 years, there has been dramatic consolidation in the health care sector, which has resulted in noncompetitive health care markets across the country. In fact, there are few truly competitive health care markets left, with 95% of metropolitan statistical areas (MSAs) having highly concentrated hospital markets, nearly 80% of MSAs having highly concentrated insurer markets. It is substantial economic research indicates that industry consolidation across and within U.S. health care markets has led to anti-competitive practices by both health plans and providers as well as skyrocketing health care prices. It is important to look at the role each sector of the health care industry plays in this increasingly consolidated system in order to best determine how to address this crisis.

### Meet the players

### Hospitals and health systems

Hospitals are at the center of the U.S. health care system, which is particularly evident as hospital workers continue to serve on the front lines of the COVID-19 pandemic, striving each day to provide the best patient care and save lives. Yet the business practices of the hospital industry are often in conflict with the interests of the people hospitals serve and are largely responsible for driving the U.S. health care affordability crisis.

In the aftermath of the Clinton administration's failed health reform efforts of the early 1990s and the shift to managed care in the late 1990s, hospitals and providers increasingly turned to consolidation as a way to manage financial risk and increase leverage in contract negotiations with managed care organizations. According to the American Hospital Association, there were 1,577 hospital mergers from 1998 to 2017. An estimated 40% of those mergers took place from 2010 to 2015. Another 90 hospital mergers have taken place since 2018.

Mergers occurring between hospitals located in close proximity (that is, hospitals in the same health care market) and mergers between hospitals that are located farther from each other (that is, hospitals across markets) are both problematic and lead to higher prices. The growth in hospital consolidation has resulted in health care markets in many parts of the country that are dominated by one or two large hospital systems with no true competitors. This dynamic can be seen in cities and regions like Boston, Massachusetts, dominated by Partners HealthCare; Cleveland, Ohio, dominated by Cleveland Clinic and University Hospital; Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, dominated by University of Pittsburgh Medical Center and Highmark Health; southern Arizona, dominated by Banner Health; and San Francisco, California, dominated by Sutter Health. Once a health system has gained sufficient market power to claim a dominant position, it has a financial incentive to protect and increase its market power to unilaterally raise prices by engaging in anti-competitive practices, prohibiting the flow of data to consumers and providers, and restricting provider networks.

### **Big Consequences for Real People**

### **Tamara Hamilton, Colorado**

Tamara Hamilton lives in Mancos, Colorado, a small rural town of around a thousand people. Across Colorado, there has been a steady pattern of hospital mergers that have swallowed up smaller, independent hospitals and created larger hospital systems. Smaller, rural hospitals simply cannot compete and often have to reduce hours, cut services or shutter their doors altogether. Meanwhile, larger hospitals are expanding their health networks to cover increasingly large areas of the state, leaving patients like Tamara with few options for nearby health care and higher prices. Making matters worse, in Tamara's corner of Colorado, insurance premiums are higher than anywhere else in the state. Every doctor in the county is on the same network, so there is no competition. Medical appointments are hugely backlogged in her area and often must be booked four months out. Tamara has even told a receptionist trying to book her not to bother because, as she said, "That far from now, I'll either be better, or I'll be dead."

This is not an exaggerated risk. When her 1-year-old grandson, Tucker, fell ill with COVID-19 and had low oxygen levels, Tamara and her daughter worried it would be too risky to take the seven-hour trip to Denver that was required to get him on oxygen, so they decided to manage his care at home. Thankfully, her grandson recovered, but it could have been a very different story.

### **Physicians**

There has been increasingly significant consolidation among physician practices with a substantial rise in the number of hospital acquisitions of physician practices over the last decade.<sup>30</sup> The number of hospital-acquired physician practices grew from 35,700 in 2012 to more than 80,000 in 2018.<sup>31</sup> Over this same time period, the percentage of physicians employed by a hospital or health system nearly doubled, from 25% to 44%.<sup>32</sup> Recent research found that over 55% of physicians are now employed in hospital-owned practices.<sup>33</sup> This trend was accelerated by the COVID-19 pandemic, which exacerbated the financial vulnerabilities of independent and smaller physician practices and threatened the near collapse of entire sectors of the health care system — particularly primary care. Nearly 23,000 physicians left independent practice to work for a hospital or other corporate entity after the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, while hospitals and other corporate entities acquired nearly 21,000 additional physician practices from 2019 to 2020, representing a 25% increase in corporate-owned practices.<sup>34</sup> The increase in hospital and health system acquisitions of physician practices is the latest trend in consolidation leading to anticompetitive practices that result in unaffordable, low-quality care for consumers.

Recent research found that over 55% of physicians are now employed in hospitalowned practices.



#### Insurers

Insurance markets are not nearly as highly concentrated as providers, but there is evidence of markets with little competition between insurers. Between 2006 and 2014, the four-firm concentration ratio —the extent of market control held by the four largest firms, Aetna, Blue Cross Blue Shield, United and Anthem — for the sale of private insurance increased from 74% to 83%. These high concentration ratios mean the insurance market is consolidated and does not have real competition, which results in monopolistic health care prices that lead to unaffordable health care and poorer quality. Many health plans — like Kaiser Permanente, Intermountain Healthcare and Geisinger Health System — have substantial presence in local markets rather than large national footprints. Insurer mergers occurring in local insurance markets can also result in loss of competition among insurers to reduce costs and improve quality, and allow payers to focus more on increasing revenue by increasing the total health care spend (for example, in an environment where profit is capped as a percentage of spend through medical loss ratio (MLR) requirements). Ultimately, this loss of competition results in poorer-quality care and health, and costs for the employer sponsors of coverage and consumers continue to increase. The four through medical costs for the employer sponsors of coverage and consumers continue to increase.

# The impact of increased health care industry consolidation on health care prices and care quality

For decades, lawmakers, academics, policymakers and advocates worked to uncover the root causes of high and variable health care prices among hospitals and across cities. A 2010 landmark report by then-Attorney General of Massachusetts Martha Coakley showed a positive correlation between high and variable prices in Massachusetts and market power and leverage over negotiations among insurers, hospitals and physician groups.<sup>37</sup> A similar 2016 report by the New York State Health Foundation found a positive correlation between increased market share and high prices.<sup>38</sup> These studies also show that, in many instances, higher prices were not correlated — either positively or negatively — to the quality of care that the institutions provided.<sup>39,40</sup> In other words, these studies found that paying more for health care does *not* result in better care, and there is, in fact, no relationship at all between the prices consumers pay for health care and the quality of the care they receive. Alarmingly, the dynamics of the Massachusetts

and New York health care markets described in those reports are seen in health care markets across the nation.<sup>41</sup>

### Impact of hospital and health system consolidation on consumers

Hospitals and health plans negotiate prices for commercially insured patients. The outcome of those negotiations depends heavily on the competitive market conditions for both parties. Through horizontal integration — the consolidation of hospital markets — and vertical integration — the merging of hospitals, physicians and other provider systems — hospitals and providers consolidate market power, increasing their leverage in price negotiations with insurers.

Unchecked industry consolidation, particularly among providers, has led to a growing divide between commercial prices — prices paid by private plans and employers — and Medicare prices. <sup>42</sup> Unlike commercial prices, which are subject to the market power of insurers and providers to negotiate prices, Medicare prices are established administratively and are often considered the benchmark price for health care goods and services across the U.S. health care system. In fact, Medicare's efforts to set prices (flawed as they might be) through analysis of the resources and intensity of care needed to provide services may be viewed as the only real effort to establish a rational price for care. <sup>43</sup> In fact, in most instances, commercial payers, Medicaid and other payers simply pay a percentage of the prices set by Medicare (for example, 100%, 150%, etc. of the Medicare price). <sup>44,45</sup>

From 1996 to 2017, commercial prices for inpatient services essentially doubled relative to what Medicare paid, increasing from 110% to 204% of what Medicare paid for inpatient services. 46,47 In 2017, commercial prices for outpatient services were even higher at 293% of what Medicare paid. 48 In some states, employers and private plans pay *nearly 350%* of what Medicare pays for hospital inpatient and outpatient services. 49 The growing divide between commercial prices and Medicare prices results in higher premiums, lower take-home pay and higher cost-sharing requirements for the more than 176 million Americans who obtain health insurance either through their employer or purchase it directly from a health plan. 50

The variation in health care prices across geographic locations also indicates the irrationality of those prices. Researchers' findings from over a decade ago show extreme variation in health care price between comparable cities, where the average payment rate across hospital inpatient services in 2010 ranged from 147% of what Medicare pays in Miami to 210% in San Francisco.<sup>51</sup> In some cases, hospitals were able to negotiate nearly 500% of what Medicare pays for inpatient care and 700% for outpatient services.<sup>52</sup>

Two individuals living in two different cities, even those in close proximity and with similar cost of living, can be paying significantly different prices for health care, with no connection to input costs or care quality. For example, the average price for a knee replacement for a patient in Tucson,

Arizona, is \$21,976, while the same procedure would cost about \$38,000 more in Sacramento, California.<sup>53</sup> Patients in New Mexico pay about 25% above the national average of health care prices, while those in Arizona pay 15% below the national average.<sup>54</sup>

Prices also can vary significantly within U.S. health care markets. A recent exposé by *The New York Times* found that prices for health care services *within a single hospital system* varied significantly across payers. For example, the price of an MRI at Mass General Hospital in Boston,

Massachusetts, ranged from \$830 to \$4,200 depending on the insurance carrier. 55

Increased consolidation has not resulted in reduced costs through economies of scale, improved care coordination or quality oversight as industry proponents have argued. Instead, the evidence overwhelmingly confirms that consolidation has produced exploitative markets that drive high prices and costs, without improving the quality of care:<sup>56</sup>

- >> One study of 15 integrated health care delivery systems found *no evidence* that hospitals in these consolidated systems provided better clinical quality or safety than their competitors.<sup>57</sup>
- >> Another study found that the risk-adjusted one-year mortality for heart attacks in Medicare patients was 4.4% *higher* in highly concentrated hospital markets than in less concentrated markets.<sup>58</sup>
- >> Yet another study found that Medicare patients treated for hypertension had worse health outcomes and higher health care expenditures in concentrated cardiology markets compared with markets that were not concentrated.<sup>59</sup>

# **Big Consequences for Real People**

### **Kyunghee Lee, Ohio**

In early 2021, Kaiser Health News reported the story of Kyunghee Lee, who has run a family dry-cleaning business near Cleveland, Ohio, for many years. Kyunghee has arthritis in two of her fingers, so, about once a year, she goes to see a rheumatologist who gives her a steroid injection in the affected joints. For the past few years, the cost for these injections was about \$30. One day when she went to receive her injections, she noticed her doctor's office had moved up a floor, but everything else was the same, until the bill arrived. Kyunghee received a bill for \$1,394, including a \$1,262 facility fee listed as "operating room services." The balance included a clinic charge and a pharmacy charge. Kyunghee's portion of the bill was \$354.68 — more than 10 times what she usually paid. Kyunghee's doctor's office had moved to a "hospital setting," and the hospital had added a facility fee of more than \$1,200. This is one of the results of consolidation: The hospital that bought the doctor's office added this fee, not her doctor.

### A call to action for Congress and the Biden administration

Clearly, the high and rising health care costs and low-quality care resulting from health care industry consolidation are unsustainable for our nation and must be addressed.

But where do we go from here? Efforts to "un-merge" consolidated health systems are very unlikely to be successful and may be totally impractical.<sup>60</sup> It is unrealistic to expect that government entities can unwind every anti-competitive merger in the system and undo health system consolidation. We cannot simply "unscramble the eggs."<sup>61</sup>

Further complicating matters, as health care spending increases both nominally and as a percentage of U.S. gross domestic product, the political power of the health care sector grows. Put simply, consolidation concentrates political power. Ultimately, both economic growth and concentration through consolidation result in an outsized ability of the sector to influence policy decisions that can run counter to the interests of consumers, working people and employers. <sup>62</sup> The result is further entrenched policies that perpetuate the broken economic incentives in our health care system, reducing consumer purchasing power in the health care market and shifting the burden of rising health care costs to families and employers across the country. <sup>63</sup>

Yet federal policymakers and regulators have the power to enact a wide variety of policies to counterbalance these industry pressures and uproot the underlying distortions in the health care system that drive higher costs and lower-quality care. These types of policies often are wildly popular among the American people across the political spectrum.<sup>64</sup> In fact, over the last two years, federal policymakers have already begun to take important steps to address the anti-competitive practices that drive unaffordable health care:

- >> On July 9, 2021, President Joe Biden issued an <u>executive order</u> to promote competition in the American economy, <sup>65</sup> elevating key issues including hospital consolidation and hospital price transparency.
- >> The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) is currently implementing two key regulations focused on requiring hospitals and health plans to disclose health care pricing information, including negotiated rates: the hospital price transparency <sup>66</sup> and the transparency in coverage regulations. <sup>67</sup> The underlying price of health care has historically been deemed proprietary information in plan and provider contracts and has not been available to the public, but as of January 1, 2021, each hospital operating in the United States is required to provide clear, accessible pricing information online about the items and services they provide a critical step forward.
  - In November 2021, HHS released the <u>final calendar year 2022 Hospital Outpatient</u>

    <u>Prospective Payment System (OPPS) rule</u>, which increased the penalty for noncompliance with the hospital transparency price rule.

- >> The 117th U.S. Congress has held key committee hearings assessing hospital consolidation and its impact on affordability and quality of care, including a <a href="hearing-held-by-the-Senate\_ludiciary-subcommittee">hearing-held-by-the-Senate\_ludiciary-subcommittee</a> on Competition Policy, Antitrust, and Consumer Rights in May 2021.
- In June 2019, the Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor and Pensions (HELP) passed the Lower Health Care Costs Act of 2019 with a rare strong bipartisan vote of 20-3. It was a piece of landmark legislation that included numerous provisions aimed at reining in health care prices and anti-competitive behavior. While the full bill never received a vote on the Senate floor, two of its key provisions were enacted into law as part of the COVID-19 economic relief bill in December 2020: protecting consumers from surprise medical bills and a prohibition on "gag clauses" used in contracts between health plans and providers that prevent sharing of critical information about the cost and quality of health care.

Each of these actions, taken in combination with a federal ban on surprise medical billing and recent federal intervention on pharmaceutical company pricing of prescription drugs, indicates that federal policymakers are increasingly interested in working to prevent abuses that drive high and rising health care costs. But these are first steps. Additional policy changes are needed to make meaningful progress to lower health care costs for our nation's families, working people and employers.

# Policy solutions to address the negative effects of health care industry consolidation

Real change is possible if federal policymakers commit to putting the needs of everyday people over the interests of wealthy and powerful health industry players. Moreover, the health care budget crisis for the federal government, states, employers and families creates tremendous political currency and interest.<sup>68</sup>

Oftentimes the health care industry prefers to point at any issue other than excessive unit prices as a mechanism to lower health care costs. This includes addressing social determinants of health or reducing unnecessary and inappropriate use of health care services. These are laudable goals, but they are also an effort to change the subject. **Health care prices are simply too high.** From 2013 to 2017, the utilization of commercial insurance decreased by 0.2%, but average health care prices *increased* by more than 17% overall (4% to 5% per year) — far outpacing inflation in the larger economy. Olitimately, policymakers have to reckon with this gross disparity by taking on the fundamental distortions in our health system that allow these pricing abuses to continue.

Families USA urges Congress and the Biden administration to enact the following key policy reforms that rein in industry consolidation, restore market competition and lower health care costs in order to make health care truly affordable for consumers, working people and employers.

From 2013 to 2017, the utilization of commercial insurance decreased by 0.2%, but average health care prices increased by more than 17% overall (4% to 5% per year) — far outpacing inflation in the larger economy.

### Legislative policy recommendations

- >> Prohibit anti-competitive terms in provider and insurer contracts that limit access to higher-quality, lower-cost care. In highly consolidated markets, large providers have the upper hand in contract negotiations to build networks and set prices. As a result, many of these contracts include terms that limit patient access to alternative sources of higher-quality, lower-cost care such as:
  - > "Anti-tiering" and "anti-steering" clauses in contracts between providers and health plans that restrict the plan from directing or incentivizing patients to use other providers and facilities with higher quality and lower prices.
  - "All-or-nothing" clauses in contracts between providers and health plans that require health insurance plans to contract with all providers in a particular system or none of them.

Banning anti-competitive contracting has strong bipartisan support as passed by the Senate HELP Committee in 2019 in Section 302 of S.1895 and was recently introduced as <u>S.3139</u>, the Healthy Competition for Better Care Act. The Congressional Budget Office estimated that enacting this provision would reduce the total employment-based health care costs by 0.05%, amounting to savings of more than \$500 million per year.<sup>70</sup>

- >>> Equalize Medicare payments for a specific set of health care services across care settings, often referred to as site-neutral payments. The growing trend of payment differentials based on the site of service where care is provided has created a financial incentive for hospitals to acquire physician practices and is a significant driver of high and rising health care costs. To push back on this trend, Congress should expand site-neutral payments to cover all off-campus provider-based departments, as well as on-campus provider-based departments, freestanding and nonfreestanding emergency departments and off-campus provider-based entities. Specifically, Congress should:
  - Eliminate the "grandfathering" of higher outpatient payment rates to existing off-campus provider-based departments for <u>all</u> services, not just clinic visits. According to the Congressional Budget Office, implementing this policy will save an estimated \$13.9 billion from 2019 to 2028.<sup>71</sup>

- > Extend site-neutral payments for clinic visits to all on-campus provider-based departments. The Medicare Payment Advisory Commission's (MedPAC) 2017 report estimated that implementing site-neutral payments for clinic visits at on-campus and off-campus provider-based departments would save Medicare \$2 billion per year.<sup>72</sup>
- > Extend site-neutral payments across a broader set of clinical services delivered in oncampus provider departments, starting with the 24 Ambulatory Payment Classifications identified in MedPAC's 2013 report, which found no additional benefits to performing those services in a hospital setting.<sup>73</sup>
- Establish a national all-payer claims database (APCD) to lower Americans' health care costs. It is practically impossible to understand how much a health care service will cost, how the cost of that service compares with similar services and whether providers offering that service are providing high-quality care. This is because this information is not available in an effective, interoperable way. The lack of real-time national health care data including utilization and payment has been a major hindrance to the U.S. pandemic response. Without this data the ability to effectively address the specific challenges faced by people of color and others disproportionately impacted by the pandemic has been further impeded. Moreover, the lack of comprehensive national health care claims data poses a significant barrier to the successful integration of high-value care into the broader health care system. Without such data, providers cannot possibly provide the most well-informed and best possible care for patients, and purchasers and consumers will not be able to understand which providers and treatments are high value and which are a waste of money. Congress should:
  - Require both public and private payers to report health care utilization and claims data to the national APCD according to federally established standards across multiple categories. Data should be stratified by race, ethnicity, primary language, geographic location, socioeconomic status, gender identity, sexual orientation, age and disability status. Establishing a national APCD has strong bipartisan support and was passed by the Senate HELP Committee in 2019 (Section 303 of S.1895)

# Administrative policy recommendations

- >> Use administrative levers to crack down on anti-competitive behaviors. In addition to congressional efforts described above, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services should prohibit the use of anti-competitive contracting terms in provider and insurer contracts that limit access to higher-quality, lower-cost care as a condition of Medicare participation for hospitals.
- >>> Build upon efforts to expand site-neutral payments. In addition to congressional efforts described above, the administration can work to improve site-neutral payment policy through the next annual Outpatient Prospective Payment System proposed rule and require

Medicare to pay the same rate to all on- and off-campus hospital outpatient departments, ambulatory surgery centers, emergency departments, and off-campus physician offices. This recommendation should include exceptions for underserved urban and rural areas to prevent any unintended adverse impact on underserved communities.

- **>> Make important improvements to the hospital price transparency rule.** Consumers and employers ultimately pay for health care through insurance premiums, deductibles and copays. The fact that the actual purchasers of health services are unable to find out how much they are paying for care until it has already been delivered must change. The hospital price transparency rule, including the modifications in the calendar year 2022 OPPS rule, is a big step forward. The administration can further strengthen it by:
  - > Requiring hospitals to report pricing information on a nationally uniform set of services. A reasonable requirement would be the publication of 100 total services to include a broad representative sample of services (that is, imaging, evaluation and management, core surgical specialties) from the following categories:
    - Fifty highest dollar volume (price times volume) inpatient services.
    - Fifty highest dollar volume (price times volume) outpatient services.
  - Increasing the civil monetary fine for noncompliant hospitals from \$10 per bed per day to \$300 per bed per day.
- payer price regulation and global budgets for all hospitals as a mechanism to control the rising costs of hospital services. Maryland has had hospital rate regulation operated under the Health Services Cost Review Commission, an independent state agency, since 1974, and the system includes Medicare hospitalizations under a long-standing Medicare waiver. Beginning in 2014, the system shifted to hospital global budgets that move hospitals away from fee-for-service payment and toward incentives to invest in population health, operating under a CMS Innovation Center (CMMI) demonstration. Pennsylvania has also adopted a related model for rural hospitals under CMMI authority. There is enormous power to reduce overall system costs using both aspects of this model: all-payer rate regulation and global budgets. Maryland now pays the lowest prices for hospital care of any state despite a highly concentrated hospital market dominated by huge academic medical centers. Assignments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Global budget payments offer providers a fixed reimbursement amount for a specific patient population over a fixed period of time. This enables providers to have flexibility to deliver tailored care to patients while being held accountable for the total cost of care for the population being served.

The fact that the actual purchasers of health services are unable to find out how much they are paying for care until it has already been delivered must change.



- >> Ensure that federal antitrust laws are fully applied to health system consolidation.
  - The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) and the U.S. Department of Justice have authority to push back on new mergers through existing antitrust laws and to undo particularly egregious monopolies through legal action. The agencies should prioritize development of a specific strategy, market by market, to appropriately crack down on horizontal integration among hospitals, health systems and pharmaceutical companies; vertical integration between physician practices and hospitals as well as among health plans, pharmacy benefit managers and specialty pharmacies; and cross-sector mergers and acquisitions between health plans and pharmaceutical managers. Furthermore, the FTC should develop a set of recommendations for a more sophisticated judicial capacity to understand health care consolidation and other anti-competitive health sector behaviors (for example, analogous to the federal patent bar).
- Establish stricter review and enforcement of physician practice consolidation, including physician practice mergers and hospital acquisitions of physician practices, upon completion of the FTC's study under the Merger Retrospective Program. The FTC study seeks to analyze patient-level commercial claims data for inpatient, outpatient and physician services in 15 U.S. states to understand the impact of physician practice mergers and hospital acquisitions of physician practices vertical integration on health care prices. The FTC should use the results of this study to make recommendations to Congress to enable the commission to prevent physician practice consolidation and increase health care market competition.

# The future of the U.S. health care system

Individually, none of the policy changes recommended in this brief can reverse the damage that health care industry consolidation has done to our health system. But, collectively, they constitute a road map for long-term and meaningful change that can put our health system on a much healthier track for the future. Taken together, these policy recommendations can reorient and

redesign many of the broken economic incentives in the health care system that have prioritized the business interests of some health care industry executives at the expense of the health and economic security of our nation's families.

Congress and the Biden administration have a critical opportunity — and responsibility — to build on recent momentum toward system change by restoring fair competition in U.S. health care markets and lowering health care costs for America's families, workers and employers. The longer we wait, the more entrenched perverse payment incentives and industry manipulations will become, and the harder it will be to change the system. **Our leaders must take bold and immediate action to reorient our health care resources and systems to be held accountable for the health of all people in the nation, not just for providing units of disconnected health care.** Only then can we realize our national goals of living longer, healthier lives, free from disparities and unburdened from economic constraints on health and health care.

#### **Endnotes**

- <sup>1</sup> Americans' Views on Healthcare Costs, Coverage and Policy, NORC at the University of Chicago and West Health Institute, n.d., http://www.norc.org/PDFs/WHI%20Healthcare%20Costs%20Coverage%20and%20Policy/WHI%20Healthcare%20Costs%20Coverage%20and%20Policy%20Topline.pdf.
- <sup>2</sup> NORC, Americans' Views.
- <sup>3</sup> Rabah Kamal et al., "How Has U.S. Spending on Healthcare Changed over Time?" Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker, December 23, 2020, <a href="https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/chart-collection/u-s-spending-healthcare-changed-time/#itemusspendingovertime\_3">https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/chart-collection/u-s-spending-healthcare-changed-time/#itemusspendingovertime\_3</a>.
- <sup>4</sup> Sarah Kliff, "The Problem Is Prices: Opaque and Sky High Bill Are Breaking Americans and Our Health Care System," *Vox*, October 16, 2017, <a href="https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2017/10/16/16357790/health-care-prices-problem">https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2017/10/16/16357790/health-care-prices-problem</a>.
- <sup>5</sup> "National Health Expenditure Projections 2018-2027: Forecast Summary," Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, n.d., <a href="https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Statistics-Trends-and-Reports/NationalHealthExpendData/Downloads/ForecastSummary.pdf">https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Statistics-Trends-and-Reports/NationalHealthExpendData/Downloads/ForecastSummary.pdf</a>.
- <sup>6</sup> Rabah Kamal, Daniel McDermott, and Julie Hudman, "What do we know about infant mortality in the U.S. and comparable countries?" Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker, October 18, 2019, https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/chart-collection/infant-mortality-u-s-compare-countries/.
- <sup>7</sup> Irene Papanicolas, Liana R. Woskie, and Ashish K. Jha, "Health Care Spending in the United States and Other High-Income Countries," *JAMA* 319, no. 10 (2018): 1024–1039, <a href="https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/2674671">https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/2674671</a>.
- <sup>8</sup> NORC, Americans' Views.
- <sup>9</sup> Erica Socker, "New Poll: Majority of Voters Want Congress To Take Action To Lower Health Care Prices," Arnold Ventures, June 30, 2021, <a href="https://www.arnoldventures.org/stories/new-poll-majority-of-voters-want-congress-to-take-action-to-lower-health-care-prices">https://www.arnoldventures.org/stories/new-poll-majority-of-voters-want-congress-to-take-action-to-lower-health-care-prices</a>.
- <sup>10</sup> "Vast Majority of Large Employers Surveyed Say Broader Government Role Will Be Necessary to Control Health Costs and Provide Coverage, Survey Finds," Kaiser Family Foundation, April 29, 2021, <a href="https://www.kff.org/health-reform/press-release/vast-majority-of-large-employers-surveyed-say-broader-government-role-will-be-necessary-to-control-health-costs-and-provide-coverage-survey-finds/">https://www.kff.org/health-reform/press-release/vast-majority-of-large-employers-surveyed-say-broader-government-role-will-be-necessary-to-control-health-costs-and-provide-coverage-survey-finds/</a>.
- <sup>11</sup> Drew DeSilver, "For Most U.S. Workers, Real Wages Have Barely Budged in Decades," Pew Research Center, August 7, 2018, <a href="https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/08/07/for-most-us-workers-real-wages-have-barely-budged-for-decades/">https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/08/07/for-most-us-workers-real-wages-have-barely-budged-for-decades/</a>.
- 12 DeSilver, "Real Wages."
- <sup>13</sup> Gerard F Anderson, Peter Hussey, and Varduhi Petrosyan "It's Still The Prices, Stupid: Why The US Spends So Much On Health Care, And A Tribute To Uwe Reinhardt," *Health Affairs*, January 2019, <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/https://www.healthaffairs.org/do
- <sup>14</sup> William H. Shrank, Teresa L. Rogstad, and Natasha Parekh, "Waste in the US Health Care System: Estimated Costs and Potential for Savings," *JAMA* 322, no. 15 (2019): 1501-1509, <a href="https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/2752664">https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/2752664</a>.
- <sup>15</sup> "From Health Affairs: National Health Spending In 2020", *Health Affairs Forefront*, December 15, 2021. DOI: 10.1377/ forefront.20211214.144442
- <sup>16</sup> Martin Gaynor, *What to Do About Health-Care Markets? Policies to Make Health-Care Markets Work* (Washington, DC: The Hamilton Project, March 2020), <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Gaynor\_PP\_FINAL.pdf">https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Gaynor\_PP\_FINAL.pdf</a>.

- <sup>17</sup> Jaime S. King et al., *Preventing Anticompetitive Healthcare Consolidation: Lessons from Five States* (Source on Healthcare Price and Competition and Nicholas C. Petris Center on Health Care Markets and Consumer Welfare of the University of California Berkeley School of Public Health, June 2020), https://sourceonhealthcare.org/profile/preventing-anticompetitive-healthcare-consolidation-lessons-from-five-states/; Martin Gaynor, Kate Ho, and Robert J. Town, "The Industrial Organization of Health-Care Markets," *Journal of Economic Literature* 53, no. 2 (2015): 235–284. To measure market concentration, these researchers used the Herfindahl-Hirschman Index (HHI), which was developed by the Antitrust Division of the U.S. Department of Justice and the Federal Trade Commission, and assesses the market shares of each firm competing in a market and establishes values across all firms.
- <sup>18</sup> Brent D. Fulton, "Health Care Market Concentration Trends in the United States: Evidence and Policy Responses," *Health Affairs* 36, no. 9 (September 2017): 1530–1538, <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.0556">https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.0556</a>.
- <sup>19</sup> Gaynor, Health-Care Markets.
- <sup>20</sup> Robert A. Berenson, *Addressing Health Care Market Consolidation and High Prices* (Washington, DC: Urban Institute, January 2020), <a href="https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/101508/addressing\_health\_care\_market\_consolidation\_and\_high\_prices\_3.pdf">https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/101508/addressing\_health\_care\_market\_consolidation\_and\_high\_prices\_3.pdf</a>.
- <sup>21</sup> Nancy D. Beaulieu et al., "Changes in Quality of Care after Hospital Mergers and Acquisitions," *New England Journal of Medicine* 382, no. 1 (2020): 51–59.
- <sup>22</sup> Leemore Dafny, Kate Ho, and Robin S. Lee, "The Price Effects of Cross-Market Mergers: Theory and Evidence from the Hospital Industry," *RAND Journal of Economics* 50, no. 2 (2019): 286–325.
- <sup>23</sup> Robert A. Berenson, "A Physician's Perspective on Vertical Integration," Health Affairs 36, no. 9. (September 2017): 1585–1590.
- <sup>24</sup> "Chart 2.9: Announced Hospital Mergers and Acquisitions, 1998–2015," *TrendWatch Chartbook 2016: Trends Affecting Hospitals and Health Systems* (Washington, DC: American Hospital Association, 2016); "Chart 2.9: Announced Hospital Mergers and Acquisitions, 2005–2017," *TrendWatch Chartbook 2018: Trends Affecting Hospitals and Health Systems* (Washington, DC: American Hospital Association, 2018).
- <sup>25</sup> Martin Gaynor, "Examining the Impact of Health Care Consolidation," statement before the U.S. House Committee on Energy and Commerce Oversight and Investigations Subcommittee, Washington, D.C., February 14, 2018.
- <sup>26</sup> Anu Singh, *2018 Healthcare M&A in Review: A New Healthcare Landscape Takes Shape* (Chicago, IL: Kaufman Hall, 2019), https://www.kaufmanhall.com/sites/default/files/documents/2019-01/2018-merger-acquisition-year-in-review\_kaufman-hall.pdf.
- <sup>27</sup> Gaynor, Health-Care Markets.
- <sup>28</sup> Gaynor, *Health-Care Markets*.
- <sup>29</sup> Gaynor, Health-Care Markets.
- <sup>30</sup> Gaynor, Health-Care Markets.
- <sup>31</sup> "Updated Physician Practice Acquisition Study: National and Regional Changes in Physician Employment, 2012-2018," Physicians Advocacy Institute (PAI), February 2019, <a href="http://www.physiciansadvocacyinstitute.org/Portals/0/assets/docs/021919-Avalere-PAI-Physician-Employment-Trends-Study-2018-Update.pdf?ver=2019-02-19-162735-117">http://www.physiciansadvocacyinstitute.org/Portals/0/assets/docs/021919-Avalere-PAI-Physician-Employment-Trends-Study-2018-Update.pdf?ver=2019-02-19-162735-117</a>.
- <sup>32</sup> PAI, "Physician Practice Acquisition Study."
- <sup>33</sup> Shruthi Venkatesh, "The Impact of Hospital Acquisition on Physician Referrals" (unpublished manuscript, November 2019).
- <sup>34</sup> Avalere Health, "COVID-19's Impact on Acquisitions of Physician Practices and Physician Employment 2019-2020," Physicians Advocacy Institute, June 2021, <a href="http://www.physiciansadvocacyinstitute.org/Portals/0/assets/docs/Revised-6-8-21\_PAI-Physician-Employment-Study-2021-FINAL.pdf?ver=K6dyoekRSC\_c59U8QD1V-A%3D%3D">http://www.physiciansadvocacyinstitute.org/Portals/0/assets/docs/Revised-6-8-21\_PAI-Physician-Employment-Study-2021-FINAL.pdf?ver=K6dyoekRSC\_c59U8QD1V-A%3D%3D</a>.
- <sup>35</sup> Leemore S. Dafny, "Evaluating the Impact of Health Insurance Industry Consolidation: Learning from Experience," The Commonwealth Fund, November 2015, <a href="https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2015/nov/evaluating-impact-health-insurance-industry-consolidation">https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2015/nov/evaluating-impact-health-insurance-industry-consolidation</a>.

- <sup>36</sup> Leemore Dafny, Mark Duggan, and Subramaniam Ramanarayanan, "Paying a Premium on Your Premium? Consolidation in the US Health Insurance Industry," *American Economic Review* 102, no. 2 (April 2012): 1161–1185.
- <sup>37</sup> Office of Attorney General Martha Coakley, *Examination of Health Care Cost Trends and Cost Drivers* (Boston, MA: Office of Attorney General, March 16, 2010), https://www.mass.gov/files/documents/2016/08/vn/2010-hcctd-full.pdf.
- <sup>38</sup> Bela Gorman et al., *Why Are Hospital Prices Different? An Examination of New York Hospital Reimbursement* (New York: New York State Health Foundation, December 2016), <a href="https://nyshealthfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/an-examination-of-new-york-hospital-reimbursement-dec-2016.pdf">https://nyshealthfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/an-examination-of-new-york-hospital-reimbursement-dec-2016.pdf</a>.
- <sup>39</sup> Office of Attorney General Martha Coakley, *Health Care Cost Trends*.
- <sup>40</sup> Gorman et al., Why Are Hospital Prices Different?
- <sup>41</sup> Dafny, "Insurance Industry Consolidation."
- <sup>42</sup> Berenson et al., *Health Care Market Consolidation*.
- <sup>43</sup> Sabah Bhatnagar, "Medicare Rates as a Benchmark: Too Much, Too Little or Just Right?" Altarum Healthcare Value Hub, February 2020, <a href="https://www.healthcarevaluehub.org/application/files/3615/8334/0179/RB\_40\_-Medicare\_Rates\_as\_a\_Benchmark.pdf">https://www.healthcarevaluehub.org/application/files/3615/8334/0179/RB\_40\_-Medicare\_Rates\_as\_a\_Benchmark.pdf</a>.
- <sup>44</sup> Christopher M. Whaley, "Private Health Plans in the U.S. Pay Hospitals 247% of What Medicare Would Pay," Rand Corporation, September 18 2020, <a href="https://www.rand.org/news/press/2020/09/18.html">https://www.rand.org/news/press/2020/09/18.html</a>.
- <sup>45</sup> "Medicaid Hospital Payment: A Comparison Across States and to Medicare," Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission (MACPAC), April 2017, <a href="https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/Medicaid-Hospital-Payment-A-Comparison-across-States-and-to-Medicare.pdf">https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/Medicaid-Hospital-Payment-A-Comparison-across-States-and-to-Medicare.pdf</a>.
- <sup>46</sup> Thomas M. Selden et al., "The Growing Difference Between Public and Private Payment Rates for Inpatient Hospital Care," *Health Affairs* 34, no. 12 (2015): 2147–2150.
- <sup>47</sup> Jared Lane Maeda and Nelson Lyle, *An Analysis of Private-Sector Prices for Hospital Admissions: Working Paper 2017-02* (Washington, DC: Congressional Budget Office, April 4, 2017).
- <sup>48</sup> Chapin White and Christopher M. Whaley, *Prices Paid to Hospitals by Private Health Plans Are High Relative to Medicare and Vary Widely: Findings from an Employer-Led Transparency Initiative* (Santa Monica, CA: Rand Corporation, 2019), <a href="https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR3033.html">https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR3033.html</a>.
- <sup>49</sup> Christopher M. Whaley, *Nationwide Evaluation of Health Care Prices Paid by Private Health Plans: Findings from Round 3 of an Employer-Led Transparency Initiative* (Santa Monica, CA: Rand Corporation, 2020), <a href="https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR4394.html">https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR4394.html</a>.
- <sup>50</sup> "Health Insurance Coverage of the Total Population (Timeframe: 2019)", Kaiser Family Foundation, n.d., <a href="https://www.kff.org/other/state-indicator/total-population/?dataView=1&currentTimeframe=0&selectedDistributions=employer--non-group&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22:%22Non-Group%22,%22sort%22:%22desc%22%7D.
- <sup>51</sup> Paul B. Ginsburg, "Wide Variation in Hospital and Physician Payment Rates Evidence of Provider Market Power," Washington, DC: Center for Studying Health System Change.
- <sup>52</sup> Ginsburg, Paul B. 2010. *Wide Variation in Hospital and Physician Payment Rates Evidence of Provider Market Power* (Washington, DC: Center for Studying Health System Change, November 2010).
- <sup>53</sup> Alison Kodjak, "That Surgery Might Cost You a Lot Less in Another Town," *All Things Considered*, National Public Radio (NPR), April 27, 2016, <a href="https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2016/04/27/475880565/that-surgery-might-cost-you-a-lot-less-in-another-town">https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2016/04/27/475880565/that-surgery-might-cost-you-a-lot-less-in-another-town</a>.
- 54 Kodjak, "That Surgery."

- <sup>55</sup> Sarah Kliff and Josh Katz, "Hospitals and Insurers Didn't Want You to See These Prices. Here's Why," *The New York Times*, August 22, 2021, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/08/22/upshot/hospital-prices.html">https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/08/22/upshot/hospital-prices.html</a>.
- <sup>56</sup> Berenson, "A Physician's Perspective."
- <sup>57</sup> Jeff Goldsmith et al., "Integrated Delivery Networks: In Search of Benefits and Market Effects," National Academy of Social Insurance, February 2015, <a href="https://www.nasi.org/research/2015/integrated-delivery-networks-search-benefits-market-effects">https://www.nasi.org/research/2015/integrated-delivery-networks-search-benefits-market-effects</a>.
- <sup>58</sup> Daniel P. Kessler and Mark B. McClellan, *Is Hospital Competition Socially Wasteful?* (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, July 1999).
- <sup>59</sup> Thomas Koch, Brett Wendling, and Nathan E. Wilson, "Physician Market Structure, Patient Outcomes, and Spending: An Examination of Medicare Beneficiaries," *Health Services Research* 53, no. 5 (2018): 3549–3568, https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-6773.12825.
- <sup>60</sup> Berenson et al., *Health Care Market Consolidation*.
- <sup>61</sup> Berenson et al., Health Care Market Consolidation.
- <sup>62</sup> "Too Much of a Good Thing," *The Economist*, March 26, 2016, <a href="https://www.economist.com/briefing/2016/03/26/too-much-of-agood-thing">https://www.economist.com/briefing/2016/03/26/too-much-of-agood-thing</a>.
- <sup>63</sup> Dafny, "Insurance Industry Consolidation."
- <sup>64</sup> Erica Socker, "New Poll: Majority of Voters Want Congress to Take Action to Lower Health Care Prices," Arnold Ventures, June 30, 2021, <a href="https://www.arnoldventures.org/stories/new-poll-majority-of-voters-want-congress-to-take-action-to-lower-health-care-prices">https://www.arnoldventures.org/stories/new-poll-majority-of-voters-want-congress-to-take-action-to-lower-health-care-prices</a>.
- <sup>65</sup> "Fact Sheet: Executive Order on Promoting Competition in the American Economy," White House, July 9, 2021, <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/07/09/fact-sheet-executive-order-on-promoting-competition-in-the-american-economy/">https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/07/09/fact-sheet-executive-order-on-promoting-competition-in-the-american-economy/</a>.
- <sup>66</sup> "Hospital Price Transparency," Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, last modified December 1, 2021, <a href="https://www.cms.gov/hospital-price-transparency">https://www.cms.gov/hospital-price-transparency</a>.
- <sup>67</sup> "Transparency in Coverage Final Rule Fact Sheet (CMS-9915-F)," Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, October 29, 2020, https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/transparency-coverage-final-rule-fact-sheet-cms-9915-f.
- <sup>68</sup> The U.S. Healthcare Cost Crisis (Washington, DC: Gallup, 2019), <a href="https://news.gallup.com/poll/248081/westhealth-gallup-us-healthcare-cost-crisis.aspx">https://news.gallup.com/poll/248081/westhealth-gallup-us-healthcare-cost-crisis.aspx</a>.
- <sup>69</sup> Uwe E. Reinhardt, *Priced Out: The Economic and Ethical Costs of American Health Care* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2019).
- <sup>70</sup> "Cost Estimate: S.1895, Lower Health Care Costs Act," Congressional Budget Office, July 16, 2019, <a href="https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2019-07/s1895">https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2019-07/s1895</a> 0.pdf.
- <sup>71</sup> "Proposals Affecting Medicare CBO's Estimate of the President's Fiscal Year 2019 Budget," Congressional Budget Office, May 30, 2018, <a href="https://www.cbo.gov/system/files?file=115th-congress-2017-2018/dataandtechnicalinformation/53906-medicare.pdf">https://www.cbo.gov/system/files?file=115th-congress-2017-2018/dataandtechnicalinformation/53906-medicare.pdf</a>.
- <sup>72</sup> Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Chapter 3: Hospital Inpatient and Outpatient Services," *Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy* (Washington, DC: MedPAC, March 2017), <a href="https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/import\_data/scrape\_files/docs/default-source/reports/mar17\_entirereport224610adfa9c665e80adff00009edf9c.pdf">https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/import\_data/scrape\_files/docs/default-source/reports/mar17\_entirereport224610adfa9c665e80adff00009edf9c.pdf</a>
- <sup>73</sup> Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Chapter 2: Medicare Payment Differences Across Ambulatory Settings," *Report to the Congress: Medicare and the Health Care Delivery System* (Washington, DC: MedPAC, June 2013), <a href="https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/import\_data/scrape\_files/docs/default-source/reports/jun13\_entirereport.pdf">https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/import\_data/scrape\_files/docs/default-source/reports/jun13\_entirereport.pdf</a>
- <sup>74</sup> David Newman et al., "Prices for Common Medical Services Vary Substantially Among the Commercially Insured," *Health Affairs* 35, no. 5 (May 2016): 923–927, https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2015.1379.

This publication was written by:
Sophia Tripoli, Director of Healthcare Innovations, Families USA
Frederick Isasi, Executive Director, Families USA
Jen Taylor, Senior Director of Federal Relations, Families USA
Jane Sheehan, Director of Federal Relations, Families USA

The following Families USA staff contributed to the preparation of this material (listed alphabetically):
Justin Charles, Digital Media Associate
Nichole Edralin, Senior Manager, Design and Publications
Eliot Fishman, Senior Director of Policy
Lisa Holland, Senior Communications Manager
Natasha Kumar, Policy Analyst
Sara Lonardo, Senior Director, Communications
Adina Marx, Communications Associate



1225 New York Avenue NW, Suite 800 Washington, DC 20005 202-628-3030 info@familiesusa.org FamiliesUSA.org facebook / FamiliesUSA twitter / @FamiliesUSA